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Donald Burgess

Michael Donlon 
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Richard Tripp

Code Enforcement
Robert Wentworth, Assistant Building Inspector
Mr. Perkins called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. with the salute to the flag.  Mr. Perkins stated that due to the State of Emergency declared by the Governor as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic and in accordance with the Governor’s Emergency Order #12 this public body is authorized to meet now physically and also electronically. As such this meeting is being held and will also be providing public access to the meeting by telephone with additional access possibilities by video utilizing the ZOOM app for the electronic meeting.  To participate in this meeting, you can be present or by dialing 323-909-140 or by clicking on the website address:  derrycam.org/TuneIn  the phone numbers are 646-558-865 or 312-626-6799  meeting ID: 323-909-140 or if anybody has a problem, please call 603-845-5585 or email at:  ginnyrioux@derrynh.org.  In the event that the public is unable to access the meeting, the meeting will be adjourned and rescheduled otherwise the meeting will end at 10:00 PM.  Mr. Perkins said that all votes taken are taken during this meeting shall be done by roll call vote. 
Mr. Perkins stated that in keeping with the mask mandate it has been reviewed that if all parties can maintain 6’ distances then do not require to wear, however, if more comfortable to wearing then also have that option.
The Board members introduced themselves.
Mr. Perkins informed the Board that the following case was a continuance from the meeting of October 21, 2021, where the Board had requested additional information to be provided with regard to property. 
It was noted for the record that Mr. Perkins and Mrs. Morin would step down Mr. Corbett would Chair and Mr. Tripp and Mr. Burgess would sit for the following case.
21-129
Charles Marshall


Marshall Realty, LLC

The applicant is requesting a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-46.A of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the building to be utilized for mixed residential and commercial use at 17 Thornton Street, Parcel ID 37084, Zoned MDR.

Mr. Corbett said that they had received the information submitted and asked Mr. Virr if the deed that had been provided showed the information requested.

Mr. Virr said that he had reviewed the deed and that he found it was what had been requested of the applicant.

Board Questions
Mr. Virr asked that the parking along Chester Road be explained.  Mr. Marshall said that he had measured the area and submitted pictures for the Board’s review.  He described the information submitted for the record.  He said that he was here only to request a variance for the 1st floor apartment use and that the use of the front portion of the building was not a factor in his request this evening.  Mr. Marshall said that when he decides to utilize that portion of the building he understands he would need to possibly come back before the Board.
Mr. Corbett asked if there was not a set type or alternate use for the area.  Mr. Marshall said it would be small possibly a bakery or similar but it is currently storage and not cleaned out.

Mr. Virr asked if there was currently 2 apartments.  Mr. Marshall said that the second floor was an existing apartment when purchased and that the first floor area had been framed out for an apartment but not finished.  He said that he recently obtained an electrical permit for the service upgrade and described the floor layout for the record.

Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in favor of the proposed request. He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Favor

Bernard Madore, 20 Thornton Street, said that he has spoken to all the neighbors and they are all in favor of the proposed request and Mr. Marshall has done great improvements and appreciate his efforts.
Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Opposed

No one spoke in opposition of the request.

Mrs. Evans motioned to go into deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Corbett.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett

Deliberative Session

Mr. Corbett said that the building is a commercial use structure seeking to utilize with some residential usage. Mr. Marshall currently has a mechanical shop and looking to put an apartment on the first level of the structure.

Mr. Virr said only deficit at the prior meeting was a copy of the deed had not been provided and Mr. Marshall has rectified that request.

Mrs. Evans said that she liked the additional information supplied by the applicant and that the request was a reasonable one.

Mr. Tripp said that he agrees with the abutter that there has been a good clean up of the property.

Mr. Burgess said that he has concern with parking area and may need further review.  He said that the building has had a lot of improvements performed.

Mr. Corbett reviewed the conditions for the record.

Mrs. Evans motioned to come out of deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Virr.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Tripp, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett

Mrs. Evans motioned on case #20-129 Charles Marshall, Marshall Realty, LLC to grant a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-46.A of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the building to be utilized for mixed residential and commercial use at 17 Thornton Street, Parcel ID 37084, Zoned MDR with the following conditions:
1. Subject to obtaining all State & Town permits and   inspections.
Seconded by Mr. Tripp.

Vote: 

Mr. Tripp: 
Yes.

Mrs. Evans:
Yes.

Mr. Virr:
Yes.

Mr. Burgess:
Yes.

Mr. Corbett:
Yes.   

The application was Granted by a vote of 5-0-0.  Anyone aggrieved by a decision of the Board has 30 days to file a request for a rehearing.  After that the recourse would be to appeal to Superior Court.
It was noted for the record that Mr. Perkins would resume his position as Chair.  
21-132
James Middleton

The applicant is requesting a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-47.B.4 of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the installation of a 10 foot by 16 foot shed less than 35 feet from the front property line at 12 Viza Ave, Parcel ID 11071-016,  Zoned LMDR

James Middleton, owner, reviewed the required criteria for the record.  Mr. Middleton said that he had purchased the shed from Reed’s Ferry and when they called regarding delivery and if a permit had been obtained it was then realized that he would not meet the required front setback.  He said that this was the only suitable location to place the shed due to the layout of the property and described for the record.

Board Questions

Mr. Perkins asked if this location was the right or left side of the property in looking from the street.  Mr. Middleton said it was on the left side of the house if inside looking at the street.

Mr. Perkins asked if location met the side setback.  Mr. Middleton said yes.

Code Enforcement

Mr. Wentworth said that Mr. Mackey had provided information with regard to the property for the record.
· The applicant is requesting approval to install a 10’ x 16’  shed in the front yard of the property less than 35’ from the front property line.

· The property is located in the Low Medium Density Residential Zoning District (LMDR) which requires a 35 foot front setback.  Therefore, a variance is being requested.

· If approved, a building permit for the installation of the shed is required.

· There are pictures of the property in the file for review by the Board.  

Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in favor of the proposed request. He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Favor

Jason Johnson, 10 Viza Ave, said he had no issues with the proposal and that the Middleton’s were great neighbors and to please let them have the shed.
Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Opposed

No one spoke in opposition of the request.

Mrs. Corbett motioned to go into deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Virr.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Deliberative Session

Mr. Virr said that the application is standard shed concerns.  He said that it sounds like a good place to store items that are much needed.

Mrs. Evans said she also agrees that it is a reasonable request.

Mrs. Morin said she also agreed.

Mr. Corbett said he felt that the case was straight forward.

Mr. Perkins reviewed the condition for the record. the use would be a better fit for the area.

Mr. Corbett motioned to come out of deliberative session.

Seconded by Mrs. Morin.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Mrs. Evans motioned on case #21-132 James Middleton to Grant a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-47.B.4 of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the installation of a 10 foot by 16 foot shed less than 35 feet from the front property line at 12 Viza Ave, Parcel ID 11071-016,  Zoned LMDR with the following conditions:
2. Subject to obtaining all State & Town permits and   inspections.
Seconded by Mr. Virr.

Vote: 

Mr. Corbett:
Yes.  

Mrs. Evans:
Yes.

Mrs. Morin: 
Yes.

Mr. Virr:
Yes.

Mr. Burgess:
Yes.

The application was Granted by a vote of 5-0-0.  Anyone aggrieved by a decision of the Board has 30 days to file a request for a rehearing.  After that the recourse would be to appeal to Superior Court.
It was noted for the record that Mr. Virr recused himself and that Mr. Tripp would sit for the following case.

21-133
Promised Land Survey, LLC



Owner:  John R. Cooper & Edward C. Cooper

The applicant is requesting a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-47.B.2 & 3 of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the construction of a single family dwelling on the property which will have 31.14 feet of frontage at 26.5 Ballard Road, Parcel ID 06103A, Zoned LMDR

Timothy Peloquin, Promised Land Survey, LLC, said he was representing the Cooper’s and that John Cooper was also present this evening.  Mr. Peloquin reviewed the required criteria and reviewed the submission submitted for the record.  

Board Questions

Mr. Corbett asked if the lot was to be built and sold.  Mr. Peloquin said that the Cooper’s did not do much building at this time and would find a suitable buyer that would build the site.

Mr. Perkins asked what was the length of the proposed driveway.  Mr. Peloquin said approximately 500 feet.

Mr. Perkins said that lot intention was for a well lot 1980 and intention was for a water resource.  Mr. Peloquin said yes and that the lot had not produced enough water for the development so it had been abandoned.
Mr. Tripp asked if the abutter at the cul-de-sac was okay with the proposal.  Mr. Peloquin said that it was his understanding that the Olesen’s were in favor of extending their lawn area.

Mr. Tripp asked if there would be an increase in the abutter’s taxes and how much land would be acquired.  Mr. Peloquin said that the area was approximately .25 acres in size and that he did not know the increase of taxes involved.

Mrs. Evans asked if there were any deed restrictions.  Mr. Peloquin said that he did not finde any restrictions on plan or deed.

Mr. Peloquin said that he felt that the proposal was a reasonable one and that the Town was also in favor as would no longer have to plow snow on a cul-de-sac that went no where.  
Mr. Tripp asked why was there a cul-de-sac.  Mr. Peloquin said that it was put in as was the end of the development at the time before the extension went in.

Mr. Perkins asked why did the developer put in the well lot.  Mr. Peloquin said he believes that they felt that it was the best location at the time as it is a high lot however it did not yield enough water for the development.

Code Enforcement

Mr. Wentworth said that Mr. Mackey had provided information with regard to the property for the record in the Board’s packets.

· The applicants are requesting approval to construct a single family dwelling on this existing lot which will have 31.13 feet of frontage once the pre-existing cul-de-sac has been removed and the property lines for this lot and the abutting lot (06103-24) have been reestablished along Ballard Road.

· Should the variance be granted, additional action will be necessary by the Town Council in order to release/extinguish the cul-de-sac.
· If approved, the driveway for the new home must be constructed to Town of Derry standards as required by the Land Development Control Regulations.

· The lot will be serviced by private well and on-site septic system.
· There are pictures of the property in the file for review by the Board. 

John Cooper, owner, said that the area originally consisted of 100 acre parcel and that they had found a better place area for water in another location and Pennichuck had since taken over and serves over 100 homes.
Mr. Perkins asked why the lot not been built on later.  Mr. Cooper said he did not remember.

Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in favor of the proposed request. He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Favor

No one spoke in favor of the request.

Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Opposed

Janet Virr, 20 Ballard Road, said that she has been a resident of the area for 36 years and that she had copies for the Board from 2003 in which this same request had been denied by the Board. Mrs. Virr reviewed the information submitted to the Board for the record.

Mr. Russo, 26 Ballard Road, said that in 2003 the lot was denied to build and the intent was to build a home and provided copies to the Board.  He said that the rule states does not allow for a second submission if the there are no sufficient differences.  Mr. Russo said it was denied before for insufficient frontage and feel that it is still the same matter and should not be heard.

Stephanie Russo, 26 Ballard Road, said that the driveway placement would remove all privacy for her property. She said that she was also concerned with water run-off as it was the side of her home. 
Mr. Tripp asked if it was a through way.  Mrs. Russo said it was proposed as a driveway.

Mr. Tripp asked if they had been contacted by the applicant.  Mrs. Russo said she had not been contacted but believe others had been.

Lori Fazio, 26 Ballard Road, said that they had not been notified  that there would be adding to the property and was concerned with privacy of having all the trees removed and that vehicles would be going through the back yard.  She said that when purchased was told that there would be no building behind them.  The Board voted in 2003 against granting the same request and feel there is no change to this application and that no hardship had been shown.  Ms. Fazio said she felt that it was an encroach on their property and would disrupt the neighborhood.

Mrs. Morin asked how many feet to the property line was their home.  Ms. Fazio said she was unsure.  She said that the driveway would be next to their deck and that cars would be in her back yard.

Annette Hyde, 24 Ballard Road, said she was concerned with privacy and feel that there would be a great impact to neighbors. She said it would be unfair as were told the lot would never be built.
John Bedell, 26 Ballard Road, said he was concerned with the water supply easement on the property.  He said that was told the area would never be built.  Mr. Bedell said that he did not feel that the property was viable land with the ledge and did not feel a home could be built there without effecting other properties.
Mrs. Morin said that the old map shows a full circle and new plan the lot is not a full circle.
Mr. Wentworth said that the circle shows a well easement as a circle radius the actual lot is 2.6 acres as shown. 

There was some discussion with well lot and easements.
Glen Olesen, 28 Ballard Road, said he purchased his property due to the privacy of the area and that 30 feet between homes would need to cut down all the trees.  He said that the driveways would be parallel and would look like a thruway.  
Allan Virr, 20 Ballard Road, said he recused himself from the Board so he could speak in opposition of the proposed request.  Mr. Virr said that in 2003 the Zoning Board denied building on this lot.  He said that the applicant has failed to address the 5 criteria and the Board should consider a denial of the request.

Mr. Perkins asked how does the Board get past the lot of record and value to owner.  Mr. Virr said that the lot is not a buildable lot of record as created for a subdivision for a specific purpose as a well lot otherwise the lots would have all been extended to the Forest.

Raymond Veilleux, 17 Ballard Road, said he was concerned with water run-off when the potential driveway is installed as the lot in question has an incline..
Jonathan Bedell, 22 Ballard Road, said that the lot was designed for a well lot and abandoned as they found another site more suitable then sold that lot to Pennichuck for profit.  He said he was also concerned that the lot had been previously denied for the same aspect in 2003 and should not be here for the same thing.

Mr. Perkins said that was immaterial and of speculation of being profitable.  He said the Board is only here for building on a lot with insufficient frontage.

Rebuttal

Mr. Perkins asked if the radius easement could be explained.  Mr. Peloquin said that was not part of the 2.6 acres and that the easement would be extinguished.

Mr. Tripp asked if Mr. Cooper had approached Mr. Olesen and Mr. Cote to release cul-de-sac and was told favorable.  Mr. Peloquin said he had not personally approach the abutter or speak with Mr. Cote.  He said that the lot would be a driveway not a thruway or a road but a driveway.
Mr. Peloquin said that the proposal is different than the request in 2003 as would be a benefit to the Town by extinguishing the cul-de-sac as it is currently only serving one house.  He said that the applicant could potentially forest the lot and it is a legal lot of record in a residential zone. Mr. Peloquin said unfortunately unable to please everyone.
John Cooper, owner, said that Mr. Kropp and Mr. Rogers were here a number of years ago and designed the lot as a well lot then came back with a hundred lot subdivision and found a well on Warner Hill with hundreds of gallons of water that was more suitable.  He said the well lot was not sold to Pennichuck that they only manage it.
Mr. Perkins asked if the Olesen’s and Russo’s do not want the land what happens.  Mr. Peloquin said he did not know the personary rights and may need to seek legal council as the Town has rights to release servitude.

Mr. Cooper said that the lots in the subdivision are all 1 acre lots  and this lot is over 2 acres.

Mr. Corbett if could be done without removing cul-de-sac.  Mr. Peloquin said yes as have access to lot.

Mr. Corbett asked if shed would be relocated.  Mr. Peloquin said yes.
Mr. Corbett asked if would be opposed to a condition of a tree line buffer be established. Mr. Peloquin said if suggesting a buffer of arborvitaes believes that could be accommodated.

There was some discussion with regard to driveway standards.

Mr. Burgess asked if the abutters were given a promise of not building.  Mr. Cooper said that there were people marking the property may have implied but he never had made promises.  He said previous applicant was a friend and request had been denied.  Mr. Cooper said that they had put offers out for sale to abutters but there were no takers.  He said they are now in the process of clearing up their properties and that is why now here and that there have been other properties established on former well lots.

Mr. Perkins asked if contention to reconcile cul-de-sac issue.  Mr. Cooper said that was unable to clear back in 2003.

Mr. Peloquin said that personary rights versus reversionary rights, not really sure but essentially deals with giving cul-de-sac back to the town.  and it will be the Town’s determination and have heard that the Olesen’s wish to have cul-de-sac remain.

Mr. Tripp asked if could speak to the abutter comment of property height and ledge concerns.  Mr. Peloquin said that had been explained in the beginning that the property will have a gradual slope and will ensure that water will remain on property.  He said that issues of ledge that he had walked the site and no known knowledge of ledge and potential minimal blasting for foundation feel will have no impact on existing homes.  Mr. Peloquin said that the 100 lot subdivision blasting was not an issue when built.  

Mr. Perkins said that feel may need a legal opinion to aspect of potential repetitive case and reconcile with Code Enforcement with documents for review by the Board.  He said he would like to have a motion to table the case in order to have these matters reviewed.

Mr. Corbett said he agreed as there were multiple references to the 2003 denial and would like to review prior case.

Mrs. Evans motioned to table case #21-133 Promised Land Survey, LLC, Owner:  John R. Cooper & Edward C. Cooper for variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-47.B.2 & 3 of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the construction of a single family dwelling on the property which will have 31.14 feet of frontage at 26.5 Ballard Road, Parcel ID 06103A, Zoned LMDR to the next meeting so can obtain a legal opinion and review former 2003 case.
Seconded by Mr. Corbett.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Tripp, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.

21-134 
Promised Land Survey, LLC


Owner:  Wooded Knoll Estates, Inc.
The applicant is requesting a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-48.B.2 & 3 of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the construction of a single family dwelling on the property which will be accessed from Hampshire Drive by a 50 foot wide deeded right of way at Hampshire Drive, Parcel ID 04042, Zoned LDR
Timothy Peloquin, Promised Land Survey, LLC, said he was representing the applicant.  Mr. Peloquin reviewed the required criteria and submission for the record.
Board Questions

Mr. Corbett asked if the driveway access would remain.  Mr. Peloquin said that was a good question and said that there is a clear license agreement that if ever built roadway that would force to connect.  He said that the present driveway to cross both parties would work out some sort of license agreement and have spoken to both parties and are in agreement that some sort of resolution could be reached.
There was some discussion with regard to licensing clause and existing driveway access.

Code Enforcement

Mr. Wentworth said that Mr. Mackey had provided information with regard to the property for the record in the Board’s packets
· The applicants are requesting approval to construct a single family home on the parcel which is accessed by a 50 foot right-of-way and has 94.11 feet of frontage along Hampshire Drive.

· The property is located in the Low Density Residential Zoning District (LDR) which requires 200 feet of frontage.  Therefore, a variance is being requested.

· The applicants have provided a copy of a purchase and sales agreement which, per checklist item #4 of the variance application of items that must be provided, satisfies the owner authorization requirement.

· If approved, the driveway must conform to the Town of Derry standards for driveways over 150 feet in length.  It should be noted that documents have been provided that indicate a license agreement was granted to the owner of 20A Hampshire Drive to allow a portion of the driveway serving that dwelling to be located in the 50 foot right-of-way.

· If approved, the home will be serviced by private well and on-site septic system.

· There are pictures of the property in the file for review by the Board.  

Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in favor of the proposed request. He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Favor

No one spoke in favor of the request.

Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Opposed

Janice Mason, 28 Hampshire Drive, said she purchased her home in the 70’s and wanted to know where the 50’ driveway location was.  She said she also has concerns with regard to her well and potential tree removal and what prevents them from building more homes.  Feel would be a negative impact to the area and wish to see map of where wish to build home as did not feel it would be a positive impact to the neighborhood.  

Mr. Perkins said that development is done in phases and this presentation is for 1 home.  He said that the 50’ wide area is enough for a road but only proposing as a driveway at this time.  Mr. Perkins said it was a large parcel that does have right to build on.
Robert Hartman, 22 Hampshire Drive, said he was located on the left side of the property.  He said that there were currently 2 storm grates where the right-of-way was located and trees located along the right side and if open the property he was concerned with potential flooding.  Mr. Hartman said that he also has a 600’ well located to the rear of his property and afraid that any potential blasting could impact his well.  He also would like a copy of where the potential home would be located as there are currently survey flags on his property.
Mr. Perkins asked where this was a single lot proposed with one home that there would be no Planning Board review.  Mr. Wentworth said that was correct.

Mr. Perkins said that believe that concerns would be remedied when driveway was constructed as a single house lot is proposed not for review by the Board of where home would be placed on lot.  

Mr. Hartman said that he was concerned with privacy issues and was told that not allowed to build due to fire codes.

Mr. Perkins asked if cisterns and sprinklers were part of the Town codes.  Mr. Wentworth said yes.

James Hannaford, 34 Hampshire Drive, said he has concerns with his well as already have low flow for his own well and may cause more concerns if home built on property.
Steve Dichiara, 12 Brandy Rock Road, said he was concerned as believe this is the first step to a potential development.  He said he was also concerned with runoff water when remove acres of trees.  Mr. Dichiara said his well is 800’ and 2 Brandy Rock had a 2000’ well drilled and had to drill a second well that is a 1000’ to get water so concern of impact to water flow.  He said that an 18 acre with one house was a steep cost.

Mr. Perkins said road cost not always appealing and unable to speculate potential development.

Mr. Dichiara said he did not wish to come back in a year or two for 5-6 more homes.

Jerry Mosher, 10 Brandy Rock Road, said there was no plan to see where potential home would be built to see how would effect his property and was concerned with water runoff and well concerns.

Lauren Malcom, 21 Hampshire Drive, said she was concerned with her well and having problems with another well drilled in the area as wells have gone dry in the area.  She said that 1 Hampshire Drive used to have a river going through it. 
Mr. Corbett said the applicant is here for a driveway and reason here but could potentially put in a road.  Ms. Malcom said she was concerned for neighborhood as have had clogged well from neighbor hydrofracking.

Timothy Hebert & Ashlynn Keller, 20A Hampshire Drive, said that when purchased they were never told over an easement and was never told would have to tear up their driveway if the property was built.
There was some discussion with regard to access and easement.

Mr. Burgess said that the applicant is seeking a driveway for 1 home at this time.  They may put in a road to develop the property as have 50’ width which is what is required width for a road.  Mr. Hebert said a road would circumvent easement.
Mrs. Morin said that the area is not an easement but a 50’ right-of-way.

Rebuttal

Mr. Peloquin said that the request is for 1 home the concern of a 900’ or a 1500’ driveway is not part of the request as it will be required to be constructed to Town standards and will have to obey all setback requirements.  He said that the septic system and wetlands will also be regulated by the State.  As for the well, they will hire a well company to find the best location for placement.  Development happens and when done will be done tastefully as his client is a developer and wishes to sell his existing home and build a new home on this property.  Mr. Peloquin addressed the following abutter concerns:
· 18 acres can potentially be subdivided but only here for 1 single family home.

· License agreement in place goes with the land and may need an Attorney to review.

· Potential buyer not wish to share driveway if unable to work out may build parrell to theirs
· Street numbers is a good question and believe the Fire Department will review.

· Variance request is for frontage only.

· Water runoff concern – unsure of concern as person with question is located up hill from the property.

· Understand well concerns and addressed earlier that will have a well company find best location for well.

· Not in my backyard – property has been for sale for awhile and abutters could have purchased.  Applicant only seeking to build one house.

Mr. Perkins asked what was the proposed driveway grade.  Mr. Peloquin said it was a gentle slope and when get to lot it does have a steep incline.
Mr. Perkins control of runoff during construction.  Mr. Peloquin said that silt fencing will be installed during construction as Code Enforcement will regulate.

Mr. Burgess if blasting performed what done.  Mr. Peloquin said a pre-blast survey would be performed and abutters would be notified.

Mr. Corbett motioned to extend the meeting to 10:15 pm.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.

Mrs. Evans motioned to go into deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Corbett.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.

Deliberative Session

Mr. Perkins reviewed conditions for record.  He said that Planning Board is not required for a single lot.  Concerns for dimmish of property value with a 900’ driveway feel home further from any abutters.  Mr. Perkins said that the sole concern of the Board is the insufficient frontage.  If develop a road is allowed and could be installed but only here at this time for 1 single family home and do not feel an unreasonable request.
Mrs. Evans said she agrees and 18 acre parcel in a rural area only here for frontage requirement. 

Mr. Corbett said that the language is strong for a driveway for one house and feel one house is better than a road.

Mr. Virr said he was concerned with language of license agreement but not concern of Board.  He said that the applicant is a builder and has developed multiple properties.

Mrs. Morin said she agrees that this is the best option.

Mrs. Evans motioned to come out of deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Corbett.

Vote:  Unanimous

Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins. 

Mrs. Evans motioned on case #21-134 Promised Land Survey, LLC,  Owner:  Wooded Knoll Estates, Inc. to Grant a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-48.B.2 & 3 of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the construction of a single family dwelling on the property which will be accessed from Hampshire Drive by a 50 foot wide deeded right of way at Hampshire Drive, Parcel ID 04042, Zoned LDR as presented with the following conditions:

1. Subject to obtaining all State & Town permits and inspections.

Seconded by Mr. Corbett.

Vote:  

Mr. Corbett:
Yes.

Mr. Virr:
Yes.

Mrs. Evans:
Yes.

Mrs. Morin
Yes.

Mr. Perkins:
Yes.

The application was Granted by a vote of 5-0-0.  Anyone aggrieved by a decision of the Board has 30 days to file a request for a rehearing.  After that the recourse would be to appeal to Superior Court.
Correspondence
Mr. Perkins noted for the record that Paul Doolittle submitted a letter of withdrawal of his variance request for 33 Old Chester Road.

Approval of Minutes 

Mr. Corbett motioned to approve the minutes of October 21, 2021 as written.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.

Vote:  Unanimous

Mr. Tripp, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.

Adjourn

Mr. Corbett motioned to adjourn.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.
Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Tripp, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.
Adjourn at 10:04 pm 
Minutes transcribed from notes & tape:

Ginny Rioux

Recording Clerk
Approval of Minutes on December 16, 2021

Mr. Corbett motioned to approve the minutes of November 4, 2021 as amended.

Seconded by Mr. Virr.

Vote:  Unanimous

Mr. Tripp, Mr. Donlon, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.
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